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December 13, 2016


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the memorandum of agreement regarding an “Employee Referral Recognition Pilot Program” negotiated with Amalgamated Transit Union, Local 587 (Department of Transportation - Transit) which will become effective from the time of ratification of the agreement by the King County Council, through December 31, 2017.  The agreement will improve King County’s ability to hire a sufficient quantity of transit operators to maintain service levels and quality of service.  This agreement covers approximately 4,000 employees in the Department of Transportation.

Employees covered by this agreement include transit operators, mechanics, and customer service workers in King County Metro Transit.  These employees are highly valued for the excellent work they do to provide the citizens of King County with a transportation system of enviable quality.

Increased public demand for transportation services has resulted in a need to quickly hire and train a large number of transit operators.  The proposed agreement is intended to improve King County’s ability to attract a sufficient number of applicants to ensure both quality and quantity in the ranks of transit operator.

King County Metro has found that employee referrals are an excellent source of quality applicants.  Referred applicants tend to be more successful as they generally already have an idea about the demands of the position and what to expect in the workplace.  King County Metro would like to increase the number of employee referrals for transit operator positions.

The proposed agreement would establish an Employee Referral Recognition Pilot Program.  Under the pilot program, to encourage employee referrals, employees who refer a successful applicant will receive a one-time payment of $300.  This payment would be due after the referred applicant has successfully completed operator training and has begun work as a part-time transit operator.  The program would last until the end of 2017.  At that time, the program will be reviewed to assess its success in attracting successful transit operators.

This agreement advances the goals of the King County Strategic plan in several areas.  It helps build a quality workforce.  It contains significant improvements in efficiency, accountability and productivity for the County.  The Pilot Plan is designed to insure that King County can continue to deliver a seamless network of transportation options to get people where they need to go, when they need to be there.  The collective bargaining agreement may be viewed at:  http://www.kingcounty.gov/~/media/depts/executive/labor-relations/documents/contracts/410C0115_scsg_cba.ashx?la=en.

The memorandum of agreement that was reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The pilot compares favorably with similar programs offered by other public employers and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help King County residents maintain a quality workforce to provide transportation services.

I urge your support of this legislation as we look for innovative ways to meet the region’s increasing transportation needs.

If you have questions, please contact Megan Pedersen, Interim Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2898.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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